DRAFT
TOWN BOARD MEETING
March 11, 2020
7:00pm
Supervisor Valentine opened the meeting at 7:00pm followed by a salute to the flag. Members present:
Supervisor Valentine, Councilman Becker, Councilman Courtenay, Councilman Perez, Councilwoman Smith  
Also present: Al Fusco, Fusco Engineering
ACCEPTANCE OF TOWN BOARD MINUTES
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Courtenay to accept the Minutes of the February 12, 2020 Town Board meeting as presented by Town Clerk Zappala.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
AUDIT OF CLAIMS
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Perez to approve payment of the bills from the following accounts.
	GENERAL FUND
	$178,542.33

	GENERAL - PART TOWN
	87,165.35

	HIGHWAY – TOWN WIDE
	157,396.81

	HIGHWAY – OUTSIDE
	9,617.53

	FIELDCREST WATER
	930.90

	LAKE HILL FARMS WATER
	3,855.76

	SUGAR LOAF HILLS WATER
	1,171.05

	SURREY MEADOWS WATER
	2,523.19

	GARBAGE DISTRICT
	45,862.60

	WALTON LAKE WATER
	9,800.74

	TRUST AND AGENCY
	39,640.82

	S9
	4,872.00

	highway
	707,504.88


Grand Total                                                            $1,248,883.96
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
CHESTER CLEAN UP
On behalf of the Kiwanis, Tom Flynn addressed the Town Board concerning the Chester Clean Up now scheduled for May 9 from 9am-12 noon with a luncheon to follow.  He asked the Town Clerk, Highway and Police Departments, for their assistance as provided in the past.
OC EMS FUNDRAISER
Jen Wittekind addressed the Town Board to announce the upcoming Chile Cook-off Fundraiser for First Responders.  The event is scheduled for April 25, 2020 at the Walton Engine and Hose at 2pm.  They are expecting to have chef judges, K-9 and SWAT helicopters, and possibly music at the event.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
CENSUS 2020
Ryan Denisco from the Orange County Planning Department addressed the Town Board.  He expained that the goal of the census is to count every person once in the right place.  Shortly, there will be an invitation in the mail to be counted online at 2020census.gov.  April 1 is census day. By June, enumerators will be sent to homes that have not responded.  They will have a valid photo id which displays a watermark. Each person in Orange County is worth $2,500 of the share of $66,000,000,000 for local funding.
AMEND CHAPTER 79
The matter was tabled to confer with the Town Attorney on the amendment of the local law pertaining to permit fees for solid fuel.
IMA FOR 2020 POLICE OVERTIME STOP-DWI PROGRAM RESOLUTION
The following resolution was offered by Councilman Perez and seconded by Councilman Courtenay and passed 5-0.
BE IT RESOLVED, that Robert Valentine, Supervisor of the Town of Chester, New York, is hereby authorized and directed to execute the Orange County IMA for 2020 Police Overtime STOP-DWI Program for three preset periods from February 20, 2020 through January 11, 2021, with an assignment of up to $4,124 to be used by the Town during the first enforcement period from March 13 to May 26, 2020, reimbursable by the County of Orange.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
LOCAL LAW 284
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Perez and second by Councilwoman Smith to approve Local Law 284 for the 2020 repair of roads as submitted by the Highway Superintendent.
Include doc
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
MS4
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Perez and second by Councilwoman Smith to approve the MS4 for 2020 and allow the Supervisor to sign same.
DISCUSSION:  Engineer Fusco said he would submit the report with the proper filings upon Town Board approval.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
RFP FOR TOWN PLANNER
Supervisor Valentine explained that Alan Sorensen, the Town's current planner has resigned since he has taken a position as Orange County Planner.
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Perez to direct Town Clerk Zappala to cause to publish a Request for Proposals.
DISCUSSION:  Engineer Fusco explained that a planner could be a professional engineer, architect or planner. Councilman Courtenay asked how they are remunerated.  Supervisor Valentine said they are consultants paid on an hourly basis as needed.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
ETHICS COMMITTEE VACANCY
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Courtenay and second by Councilman Perez to seek a member of the Ethics Committee from the Republican Party and direct Town Clerk Zappala to cause to publish same.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
SEASONAL LABORERS VACANCY
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Courtenay to request applications for seasonal laborers for the Park's Department and direct Town Clerk Zappala to cause to publish same.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
SUMMER CAMP HEALTH DIRECTOR VACANCY
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Perez to request applications for Health Director for the 2020 Summer Camp and direct Town Clerk Zappala to cause to publish same.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
SUMMER CAMP DIRECTOR
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Courtenay to appoint Kristina Hughes as the 2020 Summer Camp Director.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
REPORTS
Supervisor Valentine read the following reports into the minutes:
Police Department Report – February 2020
During the month of February, the Town of Chester Police Department remained highly active in the community. We continued to take a proactive stance towards detecting crime and enforcing the laws, while maintaining our overall objective of community commitment. In February, the police department responded to 237 calls for service. Officers patrolled for 13,747 miles during the month. A breakdown of the criminal and non-criminal activity for the month is included below:

CRIMINAL ACTIVITY

The Town of Chester Police Department made 18 arrests during the month. A summary of the arrests is as follows:

                12
arrests for Vehicle and Traffic Law misdemeanors

2
arrests on outstanding warrants

1
arrest for Criminal Mischief in the fourth degree

1
arrest for Resisting Arrest and Obstructing Governmental Administration in the second degree

1
arrest for Harassment in the second degree

1
arrest for Unlawful Possession of Marihuana

NON-CRIMINAL ACTIVITY

In addition to the arrests listed above, officers also responded to other calls for service. A summary of those calls for s    service is as follows:

25
medical calls

18
reports of suspicious conditions, people and/or vehicles

10
animal complaints

7
residential & commercial alarms

7
domestic disputes & disturbances

1
motor vehicle crash with injuries

6
motor vehicle crashes without injuries

1
motor vehicle crashes involving deer

Officers also issued 242 uniform traffic tickets during the month.

 SEX OFFENDERS

There were no changes to the sex offender registrations for our residents in February.

	LEVEL
	BEGINNING OF MONTH
	END OF MONTH

	1
	1
	1

	2
	1
	1

	3
	0
	0

	TOTAL
	2
	2


COMMUNITY POLICING

During the month, Town of Chester police officers assisted members of the community in many ways. Some of the community policing activity is listed below.

Officers completed 4 house security checks and 957 business security checks.

Officer Perez continued his assignment as a school resource officer in the Chester Academy and Chester Elementary School.

There was one child safety seat installation conducted at the station in February. Sgt. Dugan and Officers Bird, Weinstein, and Stack continue to remain available for child passenger safety seat checks and installations.

Officer Bird hosted Morning Roll Call for the senior citizens at the Chester Senior Center on February 11th• Officer Monsees spoke with a Girl Scout troop leader and scheduled a tour and presentation for April.

Officers Chambers and Calderone began reviewing our business contact directory in preparation for updates. Officer Dunlop met with the Bruderhof community and discussed security procedures at their school with them.

TRAINING

All officers attended monthly training on February 11th in our training room for refresher courses on Standardized Field Sobriety Testing, Naloxone (Narcan) administration and OC Spray Use.

Officer Monsees attended the ALERRT I Instructor course in New Windsor from February 17th to 21st. He then assisted with ALERTT I instruction to the recruits in the Basic Course for Police on February 24th and 25th.

Admin Sgt. Vitale and Del. Slaughter attended Sexual Offense Victim Response training on February 20th.

Ten officers received in-house training from the vendor on the new version of our new records management software on February 25th and 26th.
MISCELLANEOUS

Commercial vehicle enforcement details were held on February 3"' and 19th in conjunction with the NYS Department of Transportation. Nine vehicles were inspected and two unsafe vehicles were taken out of service.

Chief Doellinger attended the 99th Assembly District Small Business of the Month presentation to Allan's Falafel on February 14th.

Chief Doellinger attended the Grand Opening/Ribbon Cutting ceremony on February 25th at the Hudson Valley Credit Union on 17M.
·

Chief Doellinger attended a press conference hosted by Assemblyman Schmitt regarding problems with the new bail reform laws on February 28th in New Windsor.

Chief Doellinger attended an Eagle Scout ceremony in Greenwood Lake on February 29th and presented certificates to the scout who had performed his Eagle Scout Project at the Resting Paws Cemetery on Restdale Road.

Officers were present at the Sugar Loaf Performing Arts Center for the West Point Band concert on February 22"' and the Don McLean concert on February 29th.

SCHEDULING

There were 186.5 hours of overtime paid in February.

	Shift Coverage
	116

	Monthly Training
	24

	Commercial Vehicle Enforcement Detail
	16

	Supervisors/Policy Committee Meeting
	12

	Investigations
	7.5

	Police Traffic Services Grant Detail
	7

	Traffic Enforcement Detail
	2

	Late Calls/Arrests
	1.5

	Court/Hearings
	0.5


Part-time police officers were used to fill 245 hours of patrol shift coverage (245 regular hours and no overtime hours).

Monthly Report for Animal Control for February 2020

During the month of February 2020, the Town of Chester Police Department responded to 10 animal complaints and investigated 1 motor vehicle crash involving deer. A breakdown of the complaints for the month is included below:

4 of the calls for service were for barking dogs

3 of the calls for service were for lost or                                                        

found dogs                                               
1 of the calls for service was for a sick

racoon                                                                                       
1 of the calls for service was for an injured skunk 
1 of the calls for service was for an injured deer

Warwick Valley Humane Society
The monthly report for February from the Warwick Valley Humane Society.

All totals include calls from the Town of Chester, Village of Chester, Village of Sugar Loa± and Orange County 911 Center for calls located within the geographic area of the Town of Chester.

Number of calls received:
  
      1
 Police, 2 other

Number of times ACO dispatched to calls:      1 
 2/4-stray dog Black Meadow

Number of dogs impounded by ACO: 
    1    2/4- stray beagle Black Meadow #20288
Number of dogs impounded by police:       1
2/12 - stray Scottie Lake Region Blvd. #20296 
Number of dogs returned to owner: 
   1  #20296
Number of after hour call-outs: 
 
        0

Amount of impoundment fees collected:        $ 50.00 Amount of license fees collected:
       $ 0.00

Amount of impoundment fees paid to Town:  $ 50.00 Pd. check #6777 Amount of license fees paid to Town: 
       $ 0.00

Number of hours of enumeration: 
                    10 hrs. Includes .5 hrs. Jan., 8 hrs. Feb. 1.5 towards March

Number of bite reports received: 
               0
Number of appearance tickets issued: 
      1
Number of unlicensed dogs:           
        23:  18 Notices to Comply, 5 s
ummonses

Status of unlicensed dogs:

        1 licensed upon adoption in Town of Warwick
Number of Chester cats admitted to shelter:       3


[image: image1]
Location of enumeration: preparation and delivery of 18 notices to comply per Town Clerk various locations plus enumeration of 5 Lutjens, #100,114,118 Main St., #3966-4228, 4023-4325 Summerville Way

SNR certificates sold in February: 3

Water Department - Monthly Report – February 2020
The water department processed and distributed 5,520,326 gallons of water for the month of February. The districts daily average ranged from 407 gallons to 63,000 gallons. The monthly breakdown is:
Lake Hill Farms- 1,848,000 gal.

Sugar Loaf- 1,357,900 gal.

Surrey Meadows- 1,088,600 gal.

Walton Lake Estates- 1,003,400 gal.

Fieldcrest- 210,622 gal. (Distribution only)

Town Hall- 11,804 gal.

Distribution sampling by us as well as random sampling by Orange County DOH showed adequate disinfection levels and tested negative for any signs of bacteria.
Monthly DOH 360 forms and test results for January were submitted on 2/7/20.
Laboratory testing dates were the 5th and the 19th. 
The water department conducted a leak detection survey with N.Y. Leak Detection on the week of the 3rd. It was fully funded through a grant by the Orange County Water Authority. No leaks were found. The leak detection company was surprised at the amount of leak detecting we do on our own.
There was an insurance meeting with two board members, water dept, and Vero insurance agency on the 10th. Coverage was reviewed, updated, and increased on the water districts properties. 

Other Business:
Walton Lake Estates was mostly quiet with routine operations and maintenance.  We had some electrical control issues in early February. TAM came out on the 21st and changed some programming. No problems have occurred since. J.M. electric worked at the plant on the 14th. They installed a new 3 phase high voltage line for our filter installation project.    
Sugar Loaf was quiet with normal operations and maintenance. The water dept installed a new chlorine analyzer computer at the plant on Wood Road on the 5th.
Surrey Meadows was mostly quiet with routine operations and maintenance.
Lake Hill Farms was somewhat busy with regular operations and maintenance. The electric space heating system failed at the plant. It was old and not cost effective to repair. A replacement was found at Grainger Inc. It was installed by the water dept on the 25th at a cost of approximately $500.00. 
Fieldcrest was mostly quiet with normal operation and maintenance.  

Engineer’s Development Report
RIDGEWOOD:

SWPPP inspections.

WOODRIDGE (Juniper):

Finalizing maintenance bond.

HILLS OF CHESTER:

Finalizing final approval and bonds.

GREENS AT CHESTER:

Working on bonds and phases.

HIGHWAY GARAGE:

Demolition complete.  Beginning concrete foundations and piers next.  

CHESTERDALE:

Finalizing site plan.

REPLACEMENT VALVES:

Working on replacement values of buildings for insurance purposes.

Engineers – Engineer Fusco added digging for the foundation at the highway garage will begin soon.
SENIOR CENTER CLOSING
Supervisor valentine said that in light of the Coronavirus there have been several trip cancellations for the Recreation Department and municipal buildings are being closed for the sake of the vulnerable.
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Courtenay to close the Senior Center building for two weeks, effective end of day, Friday, March 13 due to the Coronavirus.
DISCUSSION: Supervisor Valentine added that the County has recommended the cancellation of large gatherings in the County.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
WALTON LAKE ESTATES WATER DISTRICT SURVEY
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Becker and second by Councilman Perez to approve the survey of the Walter Lake Estates Water District at a cost of $3,800 to explore additional water sources.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
EDUCATION REQUESTS
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Becker and second by Councilwoman Smith to approve the attendance of Highway Superintendent LaSpina at the 2020 Highway School from May 31 through June 3, 2020 in Ithaca, NY.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Perez and second by Councilman Courtenay to  send Officer Dunlop to the annual in-service training for Commercial Vehicle Inspectors, at the NYS Department of Agriculture and Markets building in Albany on March 27th, at no fee for the course.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Courtenay to send Sgt. Vitale, Sgt. D' Agnese and Officer Calderone to the Force Science Institute's Foundational Principles training in Ulster County on March 30 and 31, at no fee for the course.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED

ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Courtenay  to send Sgt. Dugan, Officer Weinstein (March 25) and Officer Stack (March 26) to the annual Child Passenger Safety Seat Technician update class in Goshen at is no fee for the course.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
CAMP COUNSELOR REQUIREMENTS
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Perez and second by Councilwoman Smith to accept applications by April 10 for counselors turning 16 as of March 1, 2020 and CIT's turning 15 by March 1, 2020.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND CORRESPONDENCE
Supervisor Valentine announced the upcoming Orange County Household Hazardous Water and Operation Safe Scripts Pharmaceutical Collection Event on Saturday, April 11, 2020 from 9am-3pm at Thomas Bull Memorial Park.  For more information, call 291-3246 or online at www.orangecountygov.com/efs
Recreation Update:


Last Thursday evening the SLPAC was crazy with laughter, the Irish Comedy Tour had everyone in the seats laughing.  What is better than a healthy dose of laughter right?  I hope all who went had an excellent time and hope they come back through again next year. Last Friday evening was Rhythm of the Dance, WOW is all I can say.  The dancing, the choreography, everything was great.  The dancers themselves were the greatest bunch of people I have met in a long time.  So polite, so appreciative, what a great experience for everyone.

Especially a huge thank you to everyone who comes out to the shows, the theatre is back and alive in Sugar Loaf and what is better than great things happening in our town?? 

While we are on the subject of the SLPAC make sure you get your tickets for the upcoming shows before it is too late.
Saturday, April 18, 2020..LeAnn Rimes... Don't miss out, tickets going quickly for this legendary performer. For tickets and information please visit: sugarloafpacny.com
Wednesday and Thursday, April 29 and 30, 2020... Million Dollar Quartet. The smash-hit musical inspired by the famed recording session that brought together rock 'n' roll icons Elvis Presley, Johnny Cash, Jerry Lee Lewis and Carl Perkins for the first and only time. For tickets and information please visit: sugarloafpacny.com 
Tuesday, June 9th Queen Esther at the Sight and Sound Theatre in Lancaster PA followed by a great meal at the Shady Maple.

Has everyone RSVP'd back for the Spring Fling on Friday, April 24, 2020 at the SLPAC?  Join us for a night of dancing, entertainment, a buffet dinner and of course valet parking.  The price...FREE!  So what are you waiting for....RSVP today.  The pavilion at the SLPAC will be all set for this spring event. 

Our friends at the Town of Chester Police Department have been in contact with Officer Easter Bunny and he will be at the Town of Chester PD Easter Egg Hunt on Saturday, April 4, 2020 at 10am.  This is a great event for the children, so don't delay mark your calendars and we will see you there.

Supervisor Valentine spoke on the inadequate capacity of the Orange County Sewer District #1 sewer plant and the letter from the Town of Chester and other municipalities to the Orange County Executive, dated 2/27/20, opposing costs and petitioning the funding by developers who need capacity. 
TOWN BOARD COMMENTS
Councilman Becker reported that changes to the Town Hall basement are continuing. Pat, Chris and Bill are making these changes in-house saving the Town money.  The demolition of the fire damaged section of the highway garage has been completed.  The billboard at the Castle is currently being utilized to promote the Town of Chester with the “Chester t of Orange County” art work. He said he attended the Orange County Sewer District No. 1 Advisory Committee meeting with Bob Courtenay in regards to a local Law on the remaining capacity at the Harriman treatment plant. March 8th thru 14th is ground water awareness week and he said he hopes to start working on our groundwater overly districts soon to protect our groundwater sources in the Town.
Councilwoman Smith said we have the estimate for the striping at the Commons and just waiting on good weather to begin.  She asked the status of the hydrant connects. Supervisor Valentine said the fire district has purchased their 16 connects for this year and thinks the Board should consider this as an action item for the next meeting.
Councilman Courtenay spoke on his attendance at the Chester Police Department Medal Day Ceremony and commends the Chief for his efforts in keeping up morale in these tough times and applauds the Officers for being second to none. He added it was a very important moment in time enjoyed by the Department's Officers and their families.  He said he would be attending Lobby Day with Councilman Becker on March 24 in Albany to pitch the troubling items in Town, including theatre upgrades.  Councilman Courtenay commented that the Rhythm of the Dance saw a packed house and was well received. He said he met with Al Fusco on grant pursuits and is in receipts of handbook policy updates from Town Clerk Zappala and Chief Doellinger. Councilman Courtenay is awaiting information from Realterm Energy and will pursue another company that offers an energy savings plan.
Councilman Perez said he is looking into the leasing of Town lands for solar farms with Amerisco.  He added he would be holding a meeting Monday solidify a date for the food truck festival.
Supervisor Valentine asked Kristin to speak on a possible music series.  Kristin said a classical pianist has offered to hold a classical music program including dinner and question session for 4 dates.  The events will be free while accepting donations.
Supervisor Valentine announced the Walmart RX takeback at in-store kiosks in Middletown and Newburgh.
PUBLIC COMMENTS
There was none.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Perez at 8:05pm to enter into an Executive Session to discuss the Greens of Chester litigation matter.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilwoman Smith and second by Councilman Perez to adjourn the Executive Session at 8:40pm.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
ADJOURNMENT
ON A MOTION OFFERED BY Councilman Perez and second by Councilman Courtenay to adjourn the meeting at 8:40pm there being no further business brought before the Board.
VOTE: AYES 5: Valentine, Becker, Courtenay, Perez, Smith 




ADOPTED
Respectfully submitted,
Linda A. Zappala
Town Clerk
2020-3-11
.
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